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   Fort Clark was a frontier fort located just off U.S. Route 90 near 

Brackettville, in the county of Kinney, in the U.S. state of Texas. It later 

became the headquarters for the 2nd Cavalry Division. The Fort Clark 

Historic District was added to the National Register of Historic Places 

listings in Kinney County, Texas on December 6, 1979. The 

Commanding Officer's Quarters at Fort Clark was designated a 

Recorded Texas Historic Landmark in 1988. The Fort Clark Guardhouse 

became a Recorded Texas Historic Landmark in 1962. The Fort Clark Officers' Row Quarters was 

designated a Recorded Texas Historic Landmark in 1991. 

 

   In 1941, the 112th Cavalry Regiment (Horse) Texas National Guard under the command of Col. 

Julian Cunningham, was assigned to Fort Clark, where it trained until it was deployed for combat in the 

Pacific. Just before the 112th Cavalry left, the black Ninth United States Cavalry arrived at Fort Clark 

from Fort Riley. Elements of the regiment had first served at Fort Clark in 1875, when the fort was a 

frontier outpost. In 1942 Col. William C. Chase and the 113th Cavalry Regiment spent a short stay 

guarding the Southern Pacific Railroad. On February 25, 1943, the 2nd Cavalry Division, the army's 

last horse-mounted unit, was activated under command of Maj. Gen. Harry H. Johnson. Units of the 

2nd Cavalry Division stationed at Fort Clark included the 5th Cavalry Brigade (made up of the 9th and 

27th US Cavalry Regiments). More than 12,000 troops were stationed there until their deployment in 

February 1944 to the European Theater of Operations. The 

war added another feature to the history of Fort Clark, that 

of having a German prisoner of war subcamp on the 4,000

-acre reservation. Finally, in June 1944, nearly three years 

after the beginning of World War II, and after full 

mechanization of the cavalry, the government ordered the 

closure of Fort Clark, one of the last horse-cavalry posts in 

the country. The fort was officially inactivated in early 

1946, and later that year it was sold to the Texas Railway 

Equipment Company of Houston, a subsidiary of Brown 

and Root Company, for salvage and later use as a "Guest 

Ranch". 

 

   Cavalry training 

at the fort ceased in 

January, 1944. 

That year, the US 

Army deactivated 

the Cavalry Branch 

and merged it with 

the Armor branch. 

The base was 

deact ivated in 

1946. 


